WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE Regular Meeting, 30 November, 2021, 4:00 p.m.
Union Capitol Rooms/Zoom

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S

SENATORS PRESENT: D. Atherton, S. Bailey, D. Banash, M. Bernards, L. Brice, G. Cabedo-Timmons, J. Choi, L. Ebert Wallace, R. Filipink, J. Kastel, J. Land, I. Lauer, T. Lough, S. Macchi, D. Oursler, J. Robinett, R. Sawhney, E. Shupe, S. Szyjka, Y. Tang, E. Taylor, B. Thompson, J. Wroblewski
Ex-officio: Billy Clow, Interim Provost; Betsy Perabo, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: S. Cordes

GUESTS: Steve Bennett, Tom Blackford, David Braverman, Cody Cornell, Dennis DeVolder, Patricia Eathington, Francis Godwyll, Buzz Hoon, Lorri Kanauss, Sue Martinelli-Fernandez, Patrick McGinty, Kristi Mindrup, Lea Monahan, Russ Morgan, Mark Mossman, Lorette Oden, Renee Polubinsky, Tim Roberts, Jim Schmidt, Joani Wilson

I.	Consideration of Minutes

A. October 26, 2021

APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II.	Announcements

	A.	Approvals from the Provost

		1.	Requests for Changes of Options
			a.	Early Childhood Education
			b.	Multilingual
			c.	English as a Second Language

	B.	Provost's Report

Interim Provost Clow expressed his admiration for WIU’s Lincoln Laureate Elizabeth Lutz of California, Missouri. Lutz is a senior, triple majoring in Communication, Sociology, and Anthropology, and minoring in Economics. She plays on WIU’s women’s basketball team and is a member of the Centennial Honors College. Lutz has volunteered at the United Nations, working on a domestic non-profit that prioritizes housing and human rights, and is currently interning in the U.S. Department of Energy. Interim Provost Clow stated that Lutz is also about to publish her first research paper titled “Coach Like a Girl: Collegiate Athletes’ Views of Female Head Coaches.” 

Interim Provost Clow formally announced the winners of this year’s Provost’s Awards for Excellence: 
· Academic Excellence in Teaching: Susan Brooks, Math/Philosophy; 
· Academic Excellence in Internationalizing the Campus: Senator Guada Cabedo-Timmons, Foreign Languages and Literatures; 
· Academic Excellence in University/Community Service: Jennifer Plos, Kinesiology; 
· Academic Excellence in Scholarly/Creative/Performance/Professional Activities: Liguo Song, Chemistry;
· Academic Excellence in Multicultural Teaching: Senator Lora Ebert Wallace, Sociology and Anthropology; and
· Outstanding Academic Advisor: Ember Keithley, College of Business and Technology. 

Interim Provost Clow stated that a committee, which is made up of past winners of the Provost’s Awards for Excellence, selects from among the applications for the awards. 

	C.	Student Government Association Report
(Cody Cornell, SGA representative to Faculty Senate)

Mr. Cornell expressed the concerns of SGA regarding transfer student retention. He related that many students feel that new freshmen get more attention than new transfer students coming to WIU. SGA thinks new freshmen get more information about campus life than transfer students receive. 

Mr. Cornell related that SGA would have liked for the University to have a December graduation ceremony. He said SGA knows there is not much that can be done at this late date, but he wanted to convey their feelings about this topic.

SGA met with Faculty Senate Chair Lauer and Interim Provost Clow to talk about restoring ethnic studies at WIU. Mr. Cornell stated that SGA understands there is a lot that needs to go into this initiative for it to happen.

Students have expressed their frustration to Mr. Cornell regarding their struggles to reach their professors via email. He related that this has mainly been occurring with faculty in the sciences. Students have told Mr. Cornell that some professors are not responding in a timely manner or, in some cases, at all, so SGA wants to ask what process students should go through if professors do not respond to their emails. 

SGA met with Office of Public Safety Director Derrick Watts two weeks ago to discuss areas on campus that are more prone to crimes and ways to solve this problem. SGA has now been informed that OPS will install cameras in those areas, such as certain parking lots or sidewalks that are less well lit, where crimes have been reported. SGA was also happy to be told that eight broken blue light boxes, which have been out since the beginning of the year, will be replaced in the near future.

In response to Mr. Cornell’s question about what steps students should take if professors do not respond to emails, Senator Thompson recommended that, assuming students have first tried to discuss the problem with the professor, they should contact the chair of the department via email and copy the faculty member as well. He thinks students should create a paper trail as they climb the ladder from professor to chair, dean, and finally Associate Provost Russ Morgan to resolve their problem. Senator Sawhney thinks the best response is to talk to the faculty member in person rather than wasting the time of the chair and creating a paper trail because at the end of the day the important thing is for the student to be heard. He noted that sometimes miscommunications occur but most faculty try to be helpful to students. Chair Lauer pointed out that faculty are contractually obligated to hold office hours, so the first step should be for students to contact the faculty member during their stated hours. He noted that there can be differences in culture regarding what is the appropriate time to respond to emails; if an email is sent at 6:00 or 7:00 p.m., a faculty member may not respond until office hours the next day and think that is very timely, but a student may think otherwise. He noted that faculty are not on call 24 hours, and many do not respond after 5:00. Senator Bernards asked how widespread the problem has been. Mr. Cornell responded that he has heard complaints sporadically, here and there, but quite a few of them have been about faculty in the sciences. He said too many concerns have been expressed for him not to bring it up. 

Senator Ebert Wallace asked if SGA thinks students universally want a December graduation ceremony; Mr. Cornell responded affirmatively. He related that a petition was created in support of a December graduation ceremony, but he thinks SGA started the process too late to get anything in motion. He thinks students are mainly concerned that their voices were not heard when making this decision. Interim Provost Clow related that after he met with SGA this week, the decision was made to hold a pared down graduation ceremony in order to give students the chance to walk across the stage and get their diploma covers. He said that while the details are being worked out, he knows that a professional photographer will be present. He has spoken with the SGA President about this, and while it will not be a full-blown graduation ceremony it will give students the opportunity to put their gowns on and receive some recognition for their accomplishments. Mr. Cornell said he had not heard this update.

[bookmark: _Hlk85129943]	D.	Other Announcements

1. David Braverman, Vice President for Student Success

Vice President Braverman related that a number of students have let his office know that they tested positive for Covid while at home over Thanksgiving break. These students have been advised to stay home and quarantine there. One residence hall student tested positive for Covid yesterday at Beu Health Center and went home to quarantine, so there are no positive Covid cases on campus currently. Vice President Braverman added that Covid tests from yesterday have been sent to Springfield but the results have not yet been received. His office is monitoring the new Omicron Covid variant, but it is not yet known if this variant will be more virulent or dangerous that previous ones. 

Vice President Braverman told senators that 87 percent of faculty and staff have now been vaccinated, and 99 percent are in compliance; 70 percent of students have been vaccinated, and 93 percent are in compliance. Compliance is checked on a weekly basis; students not in compliance are subject to disciplinary hearings. Unvaccinated students and employees are required to have a Covid test every week. The Office of Student Success recently found that about 40 students who were not in compliance had actually been vaccinated last May but failed to upload their vaccination cards. The next campuswide Covid vaccination clinic will be held on December 7 and will include booster shots. 

Vice President Braverman describes himself as a student developmentalist; he believes very strongly in the benefits of a university education. He sees the university education as a total experience as opposed to a trade school where students go to learn a job, and does not see students as customers, although he recognizes that they do a expect a return on their investment and that they should have a better life as a result of their education. Vice President Braverman believes in the value of the residence hall experience because it encourages students to engage in activities and make friends. He regrets that students cannot be together and have as many spontaneous gatherings as easily as they could before the pandemic and thinks this can have an effect on their mental health. He would like to see faculty encourage student engagement and be engaged with them as much as possible. He believes that faculty modeling engagement can be very powerful. Vice President Braverman thinks every student should be involved in something outside class in order to make friends and develop relationships; this can be clubs, organizations, athletics, music ensembles, study abroad, international groups, or any of the many opportunities available. He thinks some students do not know, however, how to get engaged, even though there are 250 clubs and organizations on WIU’s campuses, and faculty participation in this process can have a huge impact. Vice President Braverman believes participation in clubs and organizations of various kinds can provide students with skills such as leadership; time management; conflict resolution; developing goals, strategies, and structures; and finding new pursuits. He thinks that if faculty can act as advisors for these groups, it can provide students with someone who pays attention to how they are doing and knows who they are. He related that the strongest groups on university campuses are the ones with the strongest advisors who provide positive mentoring and onboarding for students. 

Vice President Braverman told senators that he is constantly brainstorming and is open to new thoughts. In his recent visit to the Executive Committee the question was raised as to how faculty can know what groups and organizations are available for them to advise or become involved in; currently faculty may not know an advisor is needed unless they are approached by a student. He is considering developing a registry of organizations that need advisors that can be made available to faculty, which he does not think has been done in the past. He also would like to see more effort put into new faculty orientation in order to let them know what is available on campus and how they can get involved and engaged.

Senator Brice related that the Department of History is planning a faculty/staff conference on the Macomb campus in Fall 2022, but the Covid seating restrictions currently in place have created planning problems. He asked if Vice President Braverman has any advice for Fall 2022 planning. Vice President Braverman responded that a week ago he would have felt confident saying that seat spacing would not be a problem next fall, but he is unable to say that now. He thinks the pandemic has taught universities the value of a Plan B. He recommends that the department make two plans – one as to how the conference will be held if the pandemic is more under control and another one if current restrictions remain in place. He thinks various ideas will need to be developed to achieve the desired outcomes because the situation may still not be optimal. 

Senator Thompson asked if changes have been made to the Counseling Center to address student mental health issues, such as more accessibility to counselors. Vice President Braverman responded that one result of the pandemic has been the development of video counseling, such as TeleMD and TeleCounseling, which has been a big help in terms of being able to help more people. He admitted, however, that the pandemic has restricted access to group counseling. He noted that while there are some mental health professionals in the Macomb area, there are not as many as in metropolitan areas, so outsourcing is limited. Vice President Braverman believes that WIU has a solid counseling center and noted that one thing going for it is that there is not an extensive waiting list, unlike at many universities. He also noted that resident assistants help with early-stage mental health interventions, and the Counseling Center has developed mental health first aid training. Vice President Braverman pointed out that there are different degrees of support that might be needed for students: intensive counseling and therapy for those students needing psychiatric help, including medications; weekly therapy sessions; or students just needing someone to listen to them and help them work through their issues or concerns. He noted that anyone can submit information about someone who they are concerned about, and the Counseling Center will follow up with that person. 

Mr. Cornell asked whether Covid protocols were expected to be followed over the Thanksgiving break, such as whether students were expected to get tested even after returning to their homes. Vice President Braverman responded that the protocols are only required on campus. He added that vaccinations are recommended, and he believes those who are not vaccinated should at least get tested because no one lives in a bubble, but WIU’s regulations only apply when students are on campus. 

Senator Oursler remarked that with the student vaccination rate at 70 percent and compliance at 93 percent, and with the faculty rates increasing, he wonders what the University’s goals are and what rates the administration wants to reach. He asked if there are any plans to change the protocols and policies at some point. Vice President Braverman responded that the goal is 100 percent compliance, and he would love to see everyone that can get vaccinated do so because it is the most effective way to address the pandemic. He related that two weeks ago the state was discussing lifting mask mandates in February or March, but he does not think that is being considered now. He added that the administration continues to follow state guidelines. Senator Oursler asked if the University were to reach 100 percent compliance – which he suspects is impossible – whether the administration would consider rewarding students on their own, such as by lifting mask mandates or social distancing in classrooms. Vice President Braverman responded that if 95 percent of WIU students were vaccinated, there would be a lot more freedom to do more things. He noted that the problem with testing is that it does not prevent the spread of Covid; it only alerts the administration to an outbreak. Senator Oursler suggested that perhaps if a specific number – such as a 95 percent vaccination rate – were announced to students as a goal for revisiting some of the restrictions, it might act as an incentive for behavior rather than the stick that has been used so far to get students to comply. Vice President Braverman recalled that this was discussed in Athletics last summer because the NCAA had announced travel for athletic events would be allowed once an 85 percent vaccination rate was reached, but they then pulled back from that guideline. Vice President Braverman supports any kind of incentive, based on science, that can be extended to students. He noted that SGA has also discussed this. Vice President Braverman would love for the University to be able to go back to regular theater seating for everyone who is vaccinated and thinks this needs to continue to be considered. 

Parliamentarian Perabo asked if the mental health first aid program is something that is being done with RAs, staff, or students. Vice President Braverman responded that counselors have been certified in this program and are training the RAs. He said the eight hours of training can be broken into two four-hour sessions, and anyone can be trained in it, including departments. He likes the program because it provides more people with the basic skills to help students and reach a level of competence in certain areas. He added that it also helps with basic screening and knowing when to refer. Parliamentarian Perabo asked if the program was developed by WIU counselors or brought in from the outside. Vice President Braverman responded that it is a national program, and WIU counselors have been trained in it so that they can train other groups on campus. 

2. A town hall meeting will be held at 2:00 p.m. on December 7 via zoom to discuss the Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Implementation Project. Chair Lauer noted that the University is starting to roll out some features from the ERP so this is an excellent time to tune in to see what is happening with it. He noted that there was formerly a senator serving on the ERP steering committee, and he has asked that Faculty Senate be allowed to elect another senator to continue participating on it. 

3. Chair Lauer has uploaded the NSSE presentation to the shared drive. Debbie Kepple-Mamros, Director of Assessment, Accreditation, and Strategic Planning, visited with the Executive Committee at its last meeting, and an extensive conversation was held about the survey results. Chair Lauer told senators that if they have follow up questions they can ask Dr. Kepple-Mamros directly or ask him to relay those questions. 

4. Chair Lauer emailed senators a link to the Board of Trustees agenda. He asked if there were any concerns about the items on the consent agenda. Senator Thompson noted that the University received $10,930,000 in Covid funds which must be spent by May 19. He said that while much has undoubtedly been used, some schools around the country are using the funds to reward their employees. Senator Thompson stated that if every employee at WIU were given a $500 bonus, it would come to $679,000. He thinks that if this were done before Christmas it would be a great benefit to some staff, particularly those on the lower end of the salary ladder. He thinks the administration is discussing ideas like this one and encouraged those who think this might be a good idea to reach out to their dean or the provost and let them know. 
	
III.	Reports of Committees and Councils 

	A.	Council on Curricular Program and Instruction (CCPI)
		(Steve Bennett, Chair)

1. Curricular Requests from the School of Nursing

a. Request for Change of Major

i. Nursing

CHANGE OF MAJOR APPROVED

2. Curricular Requests from the Department of Kinesiology

a. Requests for Changes of Majors

i. Nutrition and Dietetics
ii. Nutrition and Food Service Management

CHANGES OF MAJORS APPROVED

B. Senate Nominating Committee (SNC)
(Josh Wroblewski, Chair)

SENATE COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES

Council on Admission, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS)
Julie Brines, Counselor Education		replacing	Vacant		2023	E&HS	
				
UNIVERSITY COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES:

Illinois Board of Higher Education Faculty Advisory Council (Alternate Member)
Melissa Stinnett, Education			replacing	M. Helwig 	2025	At-large

University Technology Advisory Group
Mohammad Shamsuddoha, Mgmt/Mktg		replacing  	Wanmo Koo    	F’21 	B&T

IV.	Old Business – None 

V.	New Business

A. For the Good of the Body

Chair Lauer thanked Senator Cabedo-Timmons for filling in this semester for Senator Amy Carr during her sabbatical. 

Motion: To adjourn (Brice)	

The Faculty Senate adjourned at 4:46 p.m.

Jeremy Robinett, Senate Secretary

Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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